TOWN COUNCIL 

Budget Meeting 

January 6, 2004

A budget meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:05 PM by Council President Kenneth Littman.  The following members were present:

David J. Long

Guy J. Settipane

Julio DiGiando

Absent:
Claire Ferguson

Also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator

Christina Collins, Finance Director

Kimberly A. Turcone, Deputy Town Clerk 

Thomas Tighe, Police Chief

James R. Bryer, Fire Chief

Steven Goslee, Director of Public Works 

Fred Brown, Building/Zoning Official

David Nickerson, Tree Warden

Representative Bruce Long

The Town Administrator began her review of the Public Safety portion of the budget.  She noted that 80% of the budget is allotted to the Police Department with the remaining portion dispersed to Protective Services (10%) and Fire Department (10%). 

After her review of the Police budget, Chief Tighe stated that the Police Department did not receive the grant for an additional officer last year.  Councilor Littman asked if the Town can apply again and Chief Tighe stated that they cannot. 


Councilor Settipane asked if Homeland Security could aid the town in any way.  Chief Tighe stated that Homeland Security will only cover overtime, training and equipment and does not apply to additional personnel.  He also stated that the FBI standard is 2.7 officers per thousand residents.  Councilor Settipane requested that the Chief provide the Town Administrator with the amount of overtime the Police Department accumulated over the last budget season.

After a brief discussion regarding Police vehicles, Martin Hellewell questioned if the Town ever used portable radar speed displays.  He asked the Police Chief to look into new traffic technology that Narragansett has acquired.  He also requested that pedestrian traffic signs be placed at major intersections throughout town.  

The Town Administrator moved onto the Fire Protection budget.  Several members of the Fire Department expressed their concerns regarding the budget.  Howard Tighe made a brief presentation in regards to increasing the Fire Chief’s stipend from $6,400.00 to $18,000.00 which would keep it in line with the rest of the State.  Councilor Settipane and Councilor Long requested that the Council discuss this matter at their next meeting on January 12, 2004.  Mr. Tighe also reported that the volunteer rate is down with only 51 members and 13 EMT’s.  Keith Godena stated that he estimates that the EMT rate is down 15%-20%.  The Town Administrator stated that she would look into how South Kingstown manages their Fire Department.

Richard Wing, a volunteer for the department, stated his concerns that the budget was too low and that the number of volunteers is deceasing because no one can afford to live in Jamestown anymore.  Keith Godena stated that the money budgeted for the Fire Marshal should be over a period of 12 months, not 16.  

Chief Bryer stated he is concerned about the decrease in membership.  Jamestown has become too expensive for young adults, and while the exemption had good intentions, it has become completely out dated.  As the cost of living increases, membership decreases and many in his department do not qualify for the tax exemption because they cannot afford to buy anything on the island.  

Councilor DiGiando expressed his concern that there will come a time when there will be no more volunteer Fire Department. Councilor Settipane requested that the Council discuss this matter at greater length at the next Council meeting.   

Mr. Wing added that paid firefighters are not allowed to volunteer in the Town they live in due to a State law.  He stated that the Town should enact legislation that overturns that law.  Representative Bruce Long stated that he would take the Fire Departments concerns to Senator Paiva-Weed.  

There was a short break at 8:25 PM and the meeting reconvened at 8:42 PM

The Town Administrator discussed the Protective Services proposed budget.  Councilor Settipane requested that the Director of Public Works provide the Council with the amount of hydrants the town rents.

The Building Inspector stated that the Town is at an all-time building high and that his department is working at peak capacity.  He requested that the Council hire a Town Engineer which would greatly aid the Building/Zoning Department, especially with newly passed ordinances such as the High Ground Water Table Ordinance, Waste Water Management Ordinance, and the Tree Ordinance.

The Public Works Department was the next budget to be discussed.  The Council and Town Administrator discussed the need for a Town Engineer/Deputy Public Works Director.  The Town Administrator stated that this person would be a full-time employee for the Town and that they would work directly under Steven Goslee.  Steven Goslee, Director of Public Works, has duties that included (but not limited to) water and sewer hook-ups, Town facilities and buildings, emergency management, private/public roads, High Ground Water Ordinance, mapping, street sweeping, Tree Ordinance and many other duties.  She also pointed out that 15 years ago the Town had a part-time engineer.  She stated that she for-sees that with future projects like the Highway Barn Facility, a new Town Hall and Sewage Treatment Plant upgrades, a Town Engineer will be needed.  

Councilor Settipane raised concerns regarding salary and what the Deputy would supervise.  The Town Administrator stated that she sees the Deputy overseeing the Public Works Department with Mr. Goslee concentrating on the Water and Sewer Division.

Councilor Settipane requested further discussion regarding trash removal and recycling, due to the increase in the proposed budget.  Councilor Long stated that service costs have increased without raising any fees.  The Council agreed that they would need to revisit this issue.

The Town Administrator and Council discussed the Tree Warden portion of the budget.  David Nickerson, Tree Warden, stated that it might be in the Town’s best interest to purchase a bucket truck to prune the trees back that are causing road obstruction.  

Councilor Settipane requested that this issue be further discussed at a meeting held in February or March.  

With no further business to discuss a motion was made by President Littman to adjourn the meeting at 9:36 PM and Councilor Settipane seconded.  So unanimously voted. 

Attest:

Kimberly A. Turcone 

Deputy Town Clerk

Town Council (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor
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